MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12 NOVEMBER 2007 AT 10.00AM
In the Chair:

Councillor M Black

Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane and C Newcombe.

Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services




Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer

07/27:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS



Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor M Black requested approval for the Clerk to attend a dinner to be hosted by President McAleese in Dublin on Friday 16 November 2007.
This was agreed.
Wayleave Works at Mary Street, Ballycastle
Councillor M Black referred to the works that were currently being carried out at Mary Street, and stated that there was a lot of concern regarding the positioning of the new storm sewer at the Margy River.
In reply to Councillor Harding, the Clerk stated that the Council had granted a wayleave and if the works were stopped the Council could be liable for the costs.

Mr McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services stated that he was speaking as Chairman of Ballycastle Angling Club and he informed members that the Club had concerns with regards to the habitat of salmon that were currently spawning in the river.
He stated that the Club was seeking support from the Council in asking NI Water why the storm sewer had to go up Mary Street when there were other shorter routes that could have been used to connect to the existing storm sewer.

Mr McGarry also pointed out that this was a potential to be harmful as this was an area where children liked to play.
After discussion, it was agreed to investigate the possibility of an alternative route for the wayleave works at Mary Street, Ballycastle.
Halloween

Councillors M Black and Graham referred to the Halloween festivities and stated that all those who had been involved in the organisation of the event should be congratulated.

Toilets at Quay Road Playing Fields

In reply to Councillor McShane, Councillor M Black stated that the opening times of the toilets at the Quay Road Playing Fields would be investigated.

Language Officer

Councillor McShane requested Council to consider making an application to facilitate a full time Language Officer.

After discussion, it was agreed to complete an application in order to facilitate a full time Language officer, with funding being considered at the rates estimates.

North Antrim Business Awards

Councillor M Black referred to the North Antrim Business Awards event and stated that this had been a very successful event.

Councillor McCambridge stated that all businesses in the Ballymoney and Moyle area that had been nominated or had won an award should be congratulated.

Members were in agreement with these comments.

Councillor Newcombe entered the meeting at this point.

07/27:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8 OCTOBER 2007

The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8 October 2007, having been circulated were taken as read.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That the minutes of 8 October 2007 be adopted”.

07/27:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Request to erect a headstone at Templastragh Graveyard
Councillor McConaghy stated that the person requesting permission from the Environmental Heritage Service to erect a headstone at Templastragh Graveyard, had made a visit from England and was concerned with the conditions at the graveyard.  He requested that the Council investigate the current situation regarding the vesting of this graveyard.
After discussion, this was agreed.
07/27/04
PRESENTATION FROM DRD ROAD REPORT 2007-2008

Councillor M Black welcomed Mr Hunter and Mr Campbell Northern Division to the meeting.

Mr Hunter and Mr Campbell presented an update on the progress of Road Schemes in Moyle.

Maintenance of Roads

Mr Campbell referred to the report which gave a detailed explanation regarding maintenance operations.
Resurfacing Proposed

Mr Campbell informed members that 3.3km of resurfacing had been proposed for 2007/08 at a total cost of £152,000.  He pointed out that the A2 Straid Road, Ballycastle and the B14 Ballyemon Road, had successfully been completed. 
Surface Dressing

Mr Campbell informed members that the process of surface dressing was to improve skidding resistance of the surface, to seal the road surface against ingress of water and to prevent deterioration.
He also informed members that a total of 62.9km surface dressing schemes had been completed within the Moyle area at a cost of £208,000, with only two schemes having been deferred at Torr Road and Torrhead.
Footway Resurfacing
 Mr Campbell stated that 3.3km of footway resurfacing had been completed at a cost of £28,400. He informed members that work at Mosside had been deferred because of redevelopment.

Surface Treatment
Mr Campbell informed members that a number of surface treatment schemes had been completed at a cost of £16,000 and that the scheme at Dalriada Gardens, Ballycastle, had been deferred.

Drainage

Mr Campbell stated that further progress had been made with regards to drainage works at a cost of £24,000 and not £15,000 as contained within the report.

Winter Service

Mr Campbell referred to the winter service details as contained within the report regarding the process of gritting and salting of roads within the Moyle area. A detailed map was attached to the report that showed the main routes included in the salting schedule for 2007/08.

Minor Works
Mr Campbell referred to the Minor Works scheme at Carneatly Corner and stated that it was proposed to realign the bend approximately 150metres south of Moyarget Road.  He stated that there was provision for a safety barrier but that the scheme would be subject to the successful conclusion of ongoing land negotiations.

He stated that other Minor Works schemes included the realignment of the ‘S’ bend on the Kiln’s Road near the primary school, the provision of an adjacent footway to connect to the Moyarget Road; a footway from Main Street, Waterfoot along Glenariff Road towards the Foriff Caravan Park; proposed improvement to the visibility sight splays at the junction of the Drumaroan Road, Cushendall Road and improvement to the sightlines at the’S’ bends beyond Halliday’s Garage, Bushmills. 
Mr Campbell pointed out that a number of these schemes would be subject to land acquisition.
Traffic Schemes
Mr Campbell gave details of progress regarding traffic schemes including Gateways at Ballintoy Village, options for lay-bys at Waterfoot Village, improvements to boarding facilities at Rural Bus Stops, provision of dropped kerbs within Ballycastle Town, improvements at Carneatly Corner and the installation of a zebra crossing at Castle Street, Ballycastle.
Traffic Management
Mr Campbell gave details of work that had been completed during 2007 regarding tourist direction signs at the Cottage Wood in Cushendall, and wild animal signs at Torr Road.  

He referred to work to be completed in 2007/2008 and pointed out that consultation would take place regarding the introduction of charging at Ann Street Car Park, Ballycastle.
He also informed members that a safer routes to schools scheme was being developed for St Mary’s Primary School, Cushendall.

Maintenance of Structures

Mr Campbell referred to the Highway Structures works as contained within the report and stated that the estimated cost for the main scheme at Cushendun to replace concrete slab on top of masonry arch bridge and provide new footways had risen to £400,000.

Street Lighting

Mr Campbell informed members that as part of the Street Lighting Upgrading Programme three schemes had been completed with a further four schemes being proposed should resources become available.

Strategic Road Improvements  - Major Works Scheme

Mr Campbell stated that details regarding Major Works Schemes were contained in the report and referred to the A26 Frosses Dualling scheme which was part of the Northern Key Transport Corridor.  He stated that alignment within the route improvement corridors were now being developed during Stage 2 of the assessment process and the announcement of a preferred route would be made in early to mid 2008.  
He also referred to the Ballymena Bypass to Ballee Road East and stated that following a number of objections, a Public Inquiry had been convened to test the case for and against the scheme.  He stated that the Inspector’s report was presently being considered by the Department.
Devlopment Control
Mr Campbell informed members that during the period 1 April 2007 to 30 September 2008 the Development Control Section had dealt with 146 Planning Applications, 6 Pre- Planning Enquiries and 2 Planning Applications involving Private Streets Orders.  He also gave details of developments adopted by the Roads Service.
Northern Area Plan

Mr Campbell stated that Planning Service had published details of over 5000 objections received to the draft Northern Area Plan.  He informed members that Roads Service were examining those which had a roads related content.

Having completed his presentation Mr Campbell referred to the Request/Enquiry Forms circulated and asked that members complete these regarding their queries and he would get back to them with answers.
In reply to Councillors Harding and McCambridge, Mr Campbell stated that he had not received any adverse comments regarding the Zebra crossing at Castle Street, Ballycastle.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Hunter stated that a proposal would soon be available regarding loading bays at Ann Street, Ballycastle.

In reply to member’s queries regarding the gritting of Kilns Road, Mr Hunter stated that the traffic volume was not sufficient to have this road included in the formal gritting scheme. He also informed members that the Causeway area was currently being looked at with regards to gritting.    
In reply to Councillors O Black and McMullan, Mr Campbell stated that Roads Service were trying to introduce parking restrictions in Cushendall, but that there had been a number of objections which they were unable to resolve.  He also stated that they would be happy to meet with agencies and local development groups in order to try and find a solution to this problem.

Having answered members other queries Mr Campbell and Mr Hunter left the meeting at this point.
07/27:08
RECONSTITUTION OF MOYLE DISTRICT POLICING PARTNERSHIP
It was agreed that item eight on the agenda would be discussed at this point.
Appointment of Moyle District Policing Partnership

After discussion,



Councillor McShane proposed



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated as Sinn Fein representative of Moyle DPP”.


Councillor Newcombe proposed 


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved

“That Councillor McShane be nominated as Sinn Fein representative of Moyle DPP”.

Appointment of Chairman Elect

After discussion,



Councillor McCambridge proposed 



Seconded by Councillor M Black 

“That Councillor O Black be nominated as Chairman Elect of Moyle DPP”.

Councillor McConaghy proposed an amendment 
Seconded by Councillor McIlroy

“That Councillor Hartin be nominated as Chairman Elect of Moyle DPP”.

On a vote being taken on the amendment there were four votes in favour and four votes against.  The Chairman using the casting vote, voted against and the amendment was lost.
On a vote being taken on the proposal there were seven votes in favour and none against, and the proposal was carried.  

Appointment to Shortlisting/Interview Panel for Independent Members 2-4 Members 

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved

“That Councillor O Black be nominated to the Shortlisting/Interview panel for Independent Members”.

Councillor McShane proposed

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated to the Shortlisting/Interview panel for Independent Members”.

Councillor McConaghy proposed

Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved

“That Councillor Hartin be nominated to the Shortlisting/Interview panel for Independent Members”.

Councillor Harding proposed
Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That Councillor Graham be nominated to the Shortlisting/Interview panel for Independent Members”.
Councillor McMullan left the meeting at the point.

07/27:05
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Service’s Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Giants Causeway & Bushmills Railway 

A copy of the Giants Causeway & Bushmills Railway lease had been circulated for information as requested.
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the ACE stated that legal advice would be sought regarding the issue of car parking charges.

Lease of foreshore and seabed at Bellisk 

The ACE informed members that a letter had been received from Brown McConnell Clark McKee on behalf of Crown Estates stating that a renewal lease for the foreshore and seabed at Bellisk was currently being drafted and would be forwarded to Council’s solicitors when available.  She stated that the lease would be for 15 years from 5 July 2007, with a rent review at 5 July 2012 and 5 July 2017, and the initial rent would be £950.00 per annum.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the terms of the lease of the foreshore and seabed at Bellisk.
Cushendall Development Group

The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Cushendall Development Group requesting permission to use the Waterford Car Park on the Coast Road, Cushendall on Saturday 10 November 2007, to park the Action Cancer Big Bus for Breast Screening and Men’s Health Checks, and pointed out that approval was required in retrospect.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve this request in retrospect.

Proposed Acquisition of a Wayleave – Lands at Main Street, Bushmills

The ACE stated that following Council’s approval at its meeting on 14 May 2007 to grant permission for the Old Bushmills Distillery Co Ltd to acquire a 10m wide x 265 long wayleave over Council lands at Main Street, Bushmills, further correspondence had been received from J A McClelland & Sons (Aucts) Ltd stating that their clients now required an amendment to the proposed route, extending the wayleave length by 50 metres.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the acquisition of a wayleave for lands at Main Street, Ballycastle, subject to a valuation being carried out by the Lands & Property Services and that the proposal did not interfere with the recently established Coach Park at Bushmills.  

Risk Management Strategy

The ACE referred to the Councils Risk Management Strategy a copy of which had been circulated.  She stated that Councils draft strategy had been reviewed and amended and the Strategy for approval included the Risk Matrix which Council would use when carrying out forthcoming Risk Assessments.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Risk Management Stragegy.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved



“That the Report for the Corporate Services Department be adopted”.
07/27:05
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT

The Report for the Technical Services Department having been circulated was taken as read.
Request for Paper Bank

The Clerk stated that a request had been received from Mr Harper, Principal of Ballycastle High School for a paper bank to be placed on Ballycastle High School property.  He pointed out that the additional paper bank would cost £10 per week in line with other paper banks situated in schools and at bring sites throughout the district.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Request for Extra Blue Bins at St Patrick’s and St Brigid’s Primary School, Ballycastle

The Clerk stated that a request had been received from Mr Magee, Principal of St Patrick & St Brigid’s Primary School asking if Council would consider supplying a further four blue recycling bins to the school free of charge, as the school was spread over three separate sites.

After discussion, it was agreed to provide two additional bins at St Patrick’s & St Brigids Primary School free of charge.

Blue Bins For Schools

The Clerk stated that all schools had now received their blue recycling bins as agreed by Council, and that fortnightly collections would commence on 5 November 2007.

He referred to the report and the list of schools that had received recycling boxes from The Greener Glens and pointed out that blue bins had not been supplied to these schools.

In reply to members queries, the Clerk stated that details would be obtained regarding the Greener Glens project meeting its targets in relation to recycling boxes.

2007 Super Valu Best Kept Towns, Villages and Housing Areas

The Clerk referred to the report and the results of the Moyle District Council entries to the 2007 NI Amenity Council Super Valu Best Kept Awards. He stated that Armoy should be congratulated on winning the Most Improved Award with a prize of £150, which had been payable to Moyle District Council.

He pointed out that on previous occasions the Council had made available the prize money to the group.

After discussion, it was agreed to transfer the £150 prize money to Armoy Community Association.  

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

Public Toilets at Tennis Courts

The Clerk informed members that due to repeated vandalism and to facilitate repair it had been necessary to close the public toilets at the tennis courts until further notice. He stated that the majority of the vandalism occurred before 9am and 3pm and it was proposed that during the winter months the toilets would be open from 9am and close at 3pm each day once the repairs had been carried out.

Councillors Newcombe and McIlroy expressed concern that the toilets had to be closed due to vandalism.

After discussion, it was agreed to reopen the toilets at the tennis courts from 9am to 3pm during the winter months following completion of the repairs.

War Memorial Bushmills Update

The Clerk referred to the report from RPS Consulting Engineers which had been circulated regarding on the stability of Bushmills War Memorial.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that the epoxy repairs would be carried out now and that the base would be replaced next year. 
Vandalism – Moyle Area

Councillor McIlroy referred to the dumping of Asbestos as detailed in the report and stated that this was a very worrying situation.

After discussion, the Clerk suggested that the Press highlight this issue and ask the public report anyone that they see dumping Asbestos.


Councillor Harding proposed 



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved



“That the Report for the Technical Services Department be adopted”. 

 07/27:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT

The Tourism & Leisure Service’s Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Update On Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre Rebuild –  Meeting with National Trust Wednesday 7 November.
The Head of Tourism and Leisure (HTL) informed members that following the Special Council meeting on Monday 5 November, written confirmation of the Seaport proposal to Council had been received.  He referred to correspondence from The Planning Service, The National Trust and Arthur Cox (NI) that had been circulated and pointed out that this was strictly confidential.

Councillors Blaney, O Black and McConaghy expressed concerns that following a previous Council meeting, details regarding the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre (GCVC) that had been discussed in committee were public knowledge the next day.

In reply to Members queries, the Clerk stated that in order to maintain the integrity of the Council process it was recommended that consideration of this issue continue to be held in committee.

After discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge 



“That the meeting would continue in Committee”.

On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour and three votes against the proposal which was carried.

The Clerk gave a brief update on the current situation regarding the GCVC and stated that following the Special Council meeting with David Ferguson, of the Planning Service, when a proposal from Seaport Investments had been discussed, a further meeting had been held with the National Trust (NT).

The Clerk reminded members that the Council would be meeting with the Minister Nigel Dodds on the 26 November and pointed out that the purpose of this meeting would be to ask for the release of the DETI plans. He stated that it had been made clear by the department that for the plans to be released, the Council and the Trust would have to demonstrate how the project would be funded and how it would be delivered.  The Clerk stated that he would therefore need confirmation from the council as to the way forward before the meeting.

The Clerk went on to outline the three options previously discussed: rebuild; partnership with the NT; or lease to the NT.  He stated that there was now a fourth option to consider, from Seaport Investments, as outlined in the letter from David Ferguson.

He referred members to the correspondence from Arthur Cox (NI) which highlighted a number of issues that would have to be taken into account when considering the Seaport proposal. He also referred to the correspondence received from the NT which stated that they would not compromise their principles regarding the visitors centre and that they would not be prepared to give up the lease of the site.

In reply to members queries, the Clerk stated that if the Council were to choose the leasing option, it would be in a stronger position to negotiate terms and conditions compared to the arrangements previously agreed with GCVC Ltd. Rent would be based on the higher current revenues and TUPE would apply for the protection of council staff.

After further discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham 

“That the Council enter into formal negotiations with the National Trust, and subject to successful negotiations, to grant a lease for the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre to the National Trust”.

Councillor McConaghy requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney, Graham, Harding, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, Newcombe voted in favour of the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Hartin and McIlroy abstained.

Councillor M Black referred to recent media reports and stated that she would be apologising to David Ferguson for the breach of confidentiality.

Councillor Graham requested that the issue of confidentiality be placed on a future agenda.

This was agreed.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

CMS Community Learning Officer
The HTL informed members that the post of Community Learning Officer had been funded by HLF, and that the funding would run out at the end of the financial year.  He stated that it was proposed by the service that the post of would be retained to deliver community learning to the wider area. The retention of the post he stated would result in an increase in the contribution to the service for 2008/09 of £1,650.

After discussion, it was agreed to retain the post of Community Learning Officer at a cost of £1,650 and that this would be included in next year’s rates estimates.

Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust 
The HTL reminded members of its involvement in the Heritage Trust and the benefits derived through that membership.  He stated that correspondence had been received from the new Trust Director, seeking a 3% increase in Council’s contribution for year 2008/09.  
He informed members that the increase would amount to £340 with a total contribution of £11,283, and recommended that this be included in the forthcoming estimates.
After discussion, it was agreed to include in next year’s rates estimates the increase of 3% for membership of the Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust.

Cushendun Play Area

The HTL stated that following Council’s request, correspondence had been received from Streetplay regarding Wetpour Safety Surface installation into areas with trees.
Councillor O Black expressed her disappointment that the wetpour safety surface could not be installed at Cushendun Play Area.

Bushmills Library Proposal

The HTL informed members that correspondence had been received from Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage requesting permission to utilize part of the Bushmills Library for their headquarters to integrate with a future TIC and shop.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he would prefer that this request would not be granted until clarification from the Causeway Coast and Glens Partnership had been received regarding the possibility of them using these premises.
In reply to Councillor McConaghy the ACE stated that a response had not yet been received.
After discussion, it was agreed to pursue a response from Causeway Coast and Glens Partners regarding the possibility of them leasing the Bushmills Library premises, before making a decision regarding Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage utilising part of the premises.
Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.

Launch of Cushendall Development Group Cottage Project

The HTL stated that correspondence had been received from Ian McQuitty (DSD) indicating that a PR event to mark the launch of Cushendall Development Group Cottage Project was being scheduled for after 22 or 23 November 2007, and asked that Council consider a representative attending this event.

After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved

“That Councillor M Black be nominated as a representative to attend the launch of Cushendall Development Group Project”.
Request received from (ILDSA) re Rathlin Challenge Swim

The HTL informed members that correspondence had been received from the Irish Long Distance Swimming Association requesting Council to consider sponsoring the Rathlin Challenge Swim.

After discussion, it was agreed that this request would be forwarded to the Moyle Sports Advisory Committee.

Mosside Football Club

The HTL informed members that following work having been carried out to assist Mosside Football Club in meeting Intermediate Ground Criteria, a request had been received from the club for council to consider verti-draining the main pitch as the surface was unplayable during bad weather.  He stated that the total cost of this work would be £875.00.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve this request.

The Moyle Sports Awards 2007 
The HTL informed members that the Moyle Sports Awards would take place on 24 November 2007 at 7.00pm in the Marine Hotel, Ballycastle.  He stated that nominations for the event would close on Tuesday 13 November.
After discussion, 



Councillor Harding proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That the Council would take a table at the Moyle Sports Awards 2007 on 24 November and that Councillors M Black, O Black, Graham, McConaghy and Newcombe and guests were nominated to attend these awards”.
Coach Lay-By Hamill Terrace

The HTL referred to Council’s approval that Ground Works would resurface the Council car-park opposite Hamill Terrace in lieu of Council allowing them to construct the Coach Lay-By on Council property. He informed members that following a site meeting Ground Works had come back and were now proposing to construct the coach lay-by without resurfacing the Council car park or reinstating the wall with like for like as originally stated.
After discussion, it was agreed that the works to be carried out at Hamill Terrace, Bushmills by Groundworks should be as originally proposed and not as the revised proposal
ECAMS Seaside Awards

The HTL informed members that ECAMS had now requested that Council’s that wished to apply for a Seaside Award should have their Beach application submitted by 30 November 2007.  He stated that members should decide if they wished to enter Ballycastle Beach for an award at the cost of £300.  He pointed out that the criteria for a beach award stipulated that Council must enforce a no dogs ban on the beach whilst the flag was flying. 

The HTL also pointed out that as there was no Bye Law this criteria could not be enforced.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the HTL stated that the benefit of having the blue flag status was that the beach would be recognised as a safe beach.  He also pointed out that the Council could apply for the blue flag award and pursue a Bye Law to be implemented.

After discussion,



Councillor O Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham 

“That the Council apply for the Ballycastle Beach Award at a cost of £300”.
On a vote being taken there were six votes in favour and two votes against the proposal which was carried.

Mellennium Riverside Park Footbridge Bushmills 
Councillor McIlroy expressed concerns regarding the pond at the Mellennium Riverside Park, Bushmills being overgrown and pointed out that this was a danger for children.

The HTL pointed out that it was unfortunate that the River Bush fed into this pond.

Councillor McConaghy suggested that a sign be erected at the pond.

After discussion, it was agreed to investigate the possibility of erecting an interpretation sign at the Millennium Riverside Park pond.
Sand Removal Ballintoy Harbour
The HTL informed members that a number of complaints had been received regarding the removal of sand from the Sandy Port at Ballintoy Harbour.  He pointed out that the Council had a long term lease on this area and that the Planning Service would serve notice on the Council if steps were not taken to try and stop this happening.
After discussion, it was agreed to block the access to the Sandy Port at Ballintoy Harbour.

 

Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That the Report for the Tourism and Leisure Services department be adopted”.

07/27:09
THE CLOSURE OF JACK & JILL

(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)


Councillor Newcombe referred to the recent closure of the Jack & Jill nursery school and expressed concerns that a number of parents had now been left without childcare facilities.  He enquired if the Council could assist in trying to get this facility up and running again.

Councillor O Black informed members that she had been in contact with the one remaining Director and that a meeting had been arranged to try and find a solution to the situation.  
07/27:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES


DoE Local Government Reform Division – Customer Relationship Management (CRM) Systems and the Link to Improved Customer Service. To be held Friday 30 November 2007 at the Steeple Suite, Antrim Civic Centre.

There were no nominations to attend this conference.
07/27:11
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

There were no objections to the Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
07/27:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


After discussion,





Councillor M Black proposed





Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved

“That the Lease of Play Area at Legge Green to Friends Group be Signed and Sealed”.

07/27:13
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 10 October 2007 from DCAL in response to Counci’s letter regarding possible reduction in funding for Sport in Northern Ireland.
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 17 October 2007 from NI Museums Councils requesting opportunity to make formal presentation to the Council regarding the functions of the NI Museums Council being transferred to local and central government. 

After discussion, it was agreed to support the NI Museums Councils but not to invite them to a meeting.
Letter dated 22 October 2007 from Cushendall Environment Group thanking the Council for the provision of the Cottage Wood. 

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 22 October 2007 from Department of Education in response to the Council’s letter regarding the future of St Aloysius High School.
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 25 October 2007 from DoE Planning Service regarding PPS14 – Current Situation. 

It was agreed that this letter be marked read.

Letter dated 29 October 2007 from NILGA regarding NILGA Draft Response to the Emerging Findings Paper.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Council would not endorse the NILGA draft response to the Emerging Findings paper with regards to:- NI Fire Rescue, the Construction and Maintenance of Roads and Grouping for Planning to Councils.  It was also agreed to seek clarification regarding the Area Plan, and that the Rathlin Ferry Contract should be retained by the Department.

Letter dated 30 October 2007 from CCMS regarding the proposed amalgamation of St Aloysius High School, Cushendall with St MacNissi’s College, Garrontower and St Comgall’s High School, Larne.

It was agreed that this letter be marked read. 
Letter dated 30 October 2007 from North Antrim Leader + inviting Members to an event featuring many of the success stories of Leader programmes on Tuesday 20 November 2007.

It was agreed that this letter be marked read.

NI Fire & Rescue Service’s Draft Integrated Risk Management Plan 2008/09 – Consultation Document

It was agreed that this letter be marked read.

Letter dated 1 November 2007 from the Committee for the Office for the First Minister and Deputy First Minister regarding an Inquiry into Child Poverty

It was agreed that this letter be marked read.

NILGA’s Monthly Update – October 2007

This document was circulated for information.

Other Correspondence/Reports circulated

There was no other correspondence or reports circulated.
The meeting concluded at 1.00pm

…………………………………………

CHAIRMAN

………………………………………….
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